
 

 
 

 
March 19, 2020 

To: All State of Georgia Sheriffs 

RE: COVID-19 and the Criminal Justice System 

Dear Georgia Sheriffs, 

As the SARS-CoV-2 strain of coronavirus continues to spread across the United 
States, and as more public and private actors take drastic steps to combat this 
pandemic, we urge you to develop and implement holistic policies that align with 
guidance from public health experts and that will minimize the harm inflicted on 
people involved in the criminal legal system – and, by extension, the harm inflicted 
on broader communities. Like all other public agencies, all aspects of the system – 
from policing and pretrial through sentencing, confinement, and release – will come 
under intense scrutiny for how the system responds to this national public health 
crisis. 

According to the Centers for Disease Control and the World Health Organization, 
older adults and people of any age with serious chronic medical conditions – such as 
heart disease, lung disease, or diabetes – or who are otherwise immuno-
compromised are at higher risk for contracting and getting very sick from COVID-
19. 

While immediate medical attention should be sought for anyone exhibiting 
symptoms of COVID-19, namely fever, dry cough, and difficulty breathing, excellent 
personal hygienic practices and social distancing are the most effective tools to 
combat the spread of the virus. This means staying at least three feet away from 
someone who coughs or sneezes, avoiding or limiting all physical contact, washing 
your hands regularly with soap and water, and using alcohol-based hand sanitizer 
to clean your hands after coughing, sneezing, or coming into contact with potentially 
exposed surfaces, objects, or people. 

With this in mind, public health experts and groups such as Dr. Gregg Gonsalves, 
doctors working in New York City Hospitals, Dr. Marc Stern, Dr. Oluwadamilola T. 
Oladeru and Adam Beckman, Dr. Anne Spaulding, Homer Venters, and Josiah Rich 
have all clearly stated that preventing the harm inflicted by SARS-CoV-2 and 
COVID-19 can become immensely more difficult for people involved in the criminal 
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legal system. Being arrested and detained, incarcerated, or forced to appear in 
public spaces such as courts and supervision offices, or having mobility limited even 
while home, can drastically limit a person’s ability to exercise any of the above 
precautions or to seek medical help. The longer jurisdictions wait to act, the worse 
this will be. 

Therefore, we urge you to partner with local public health experts in developing 
informed, immediately actionable steps to ensure that public safety and public 
health are as protected as possible. This must include preventing people from 
unnecessarily entering the criminal legal system in the first place, and ensuring 
that prisons do not needlessly keep people incarcerated who are especially 
vulnerable to COVID-19.  The non-exhaustive list below includes recommended 
actions, and we implore you to remember that no one system actor can be held 
singularly responsible for addressing this crisis. Partnership and transparency 
across the system are crucial. 

In accordance with recommendations from public health experts, the 
following actions will reduce the number of people who are currently 
incarcerated or supervised and will limit burdens people face due to 
incarceration or supervision that place them at elevated risk of being 
affected by the COVID-19 pandemic. 

Georgia Sheriffs, we urge you to exercise your authority to protect the people who 
are, will soon become, and who may remain incarcerated even after the 
recommendations discussed within this letter are put into action. Most importantly, 
you must ensure that facilities are as empty, safe, and clean as possible. This means 
sanitizing facilities and coordinating with local public health experts to ensure that 
all facilities have adequate supplies of soap, hand sanitizer, tissues, and other 
hygiene products. Each of these products must be made freely and constantly 
available to all staff and incarcerated people – even if, for the latter, prohibitions on 
alcohol need to be modified to accommodate for hand sanitizer distribution. 

Georgia Sheriffs, you must implement procedures to care for those who become ill in 
your facilities. Those procedures must include, at a minimum: screening and testing 
of people for COVID-19, based on the most up to date information available; 
increased access to medical care and removal of all copays; access to the medication 
and equipment necessary to treat those who contract the virus; and, the ability to 
immediately transfer sick patients to outside facilities for care when necessary. In 
addition, you must implement non-punitive procedures for housing people who are 
exposed to the virus, who are at high risk of serious illness, or who screen or test 
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positive for COVID-19. We urge you to continue to be transparent regarding any 
measures taken regarding individuals who may have been exposed to the virus – 
such as the alert posted on the Fulton County Sheriff’s website1 – and ensure that 
any measures do not infringe upon civil liberties or constitute a violation of the 8th 
Amendment. Solitary confinement and prolonged, wide-spread lockdowns are overly 
punitive measures that should not be considered for potential exposure to the virus.  

Also, Georgia Sheriffs, we urge you to assess detained and incarcerated populations 
and maximize the number of people – with a heightened focus on populations 
identified by the CDC as particularly vulnerable – who can be immediately 
released, including people who would be released within the next sixty days. 
Georgia Sheriffs, you should also refrain from holding people in local jails and 
prisons for civil immigration purposes, i.e. pursuant to a detention agreement with 
Immigration Customs and Enforcement (ICE) or an ICE detainer. For anyone who 
is being released, consult with local health officials to ensure adequate screening 
and quarantine procedures are in place so that COVID-19 is not transmitted into a 
community from within the facility. 

We also urge you to implement procedures to allow programming to continue; in 
jurisdictions where local health officials have urged limiting volunteer access to jails 
and prisons, this may mean allowing staff or incarcerated people to run programs. 
Similarly, visitations by family must not be limited unless public health experts 
urge that measure to be taken. If and when that does happen, limitations should be 
explicitly temporary and other forms of communication such as emails, voice calls, 
and video calls must be made free for all incarcerated people. Video visitation must 
be free and accessible to all incarcerated individuals and their families. Also, legal 
visits must not be curtailed. Finally, you must restructure staffing plans to ensure 
that facilities remain well-staffed even if staff are out sick, and should educate staff 
on proper hygiene procedures both in and out of work. 

In accordance with recommendations from public health experts, the 
following actions will reduce the number of people who are coming into 
the criminal legal system over the next several months, thereby reducing 
the overall burden on the system and ensuring that people can adhere to 
recommended health practices. 

The Deputies under your purview must drastically limit the number of people who 
are arrested and then detained, even if just for a short time, in close proximity to 

 
1 Fulton County Sheriff’s Office, COVID-19 Update & Jail Protocols 
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other people or in spaces where maintaining hygiene becomes difficult. Deputies 
should cease arrests for low-level offenses and issue citations or desk-tickets in lieu 
of other arrests so that people can return home, balancing the need for arrest with 
the overwhelming public safety concerns presented by coronavirus and limiting the 
risk of bringing someone who may have the virus into a station and potentially 
infecting other personnel or first responders. 

In conclusion, it is essential to remember actors within the criminal legal system 
must coordinate with and defer to local public health experts in limiting the risks 
presented by coronavirus and COVID-19 to people who come into contact with the 
system. Currently, 5 million people cycle through jails every year, and there are 
nearly 7 million people incarcerated or under supervision. Health experts agree that 
these populations need to be a focus in our national response to the SARS-CoV-2 
pandemic, and there is an emerging and broad public consensus that supports 
common sense steps to achieve the goal of protecting the most vulnerable 
populations during this pandemic. 

The urgency of deliberate and thoughtful action cannot be overstated. We are eager 
to work with you and your department to ensure the steps outlined above are 
implemented, and we are happy to be a resource for you throughout this process. 
We want to ensure implementation of policies that will limit the threats to civil 
liberties presented by this public health crisis. 

For Justice,  

 
Christopher Bruce, Esq. 
Political Director 
ACLU of Georgia 
 

 

 


